
Sunday, June 1, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this room full of chairs is where 
you will be holding your home Masses and prayer groups once the 
division in My Church comes about.  Many of these home Mass 
sites will be secret interim refuges where people will stay on 
their way to their final refuge.  Time is getting close for 
going to your refuges, and people are making their last minute 
preparations for Mass kits and extra food that will be 
multiplied.  Preparing backpacks with your sacramentals and 
physical needs as clothing and tents are all things that should 
be ready before you leave.  Do not be fearful of this time 
because My angels will protect you by making you invisible to 
those who want to kill you.  Pray for strength and courage 
during the tribulation, but know I am by your side ready to 
provide for all of your needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked people many times to 
try and make an extra visit to adore Me besides Mass time.  
Because of crime and break-ins in many cities, most churches are 
locked, making it difficult to find an open church for 
Adoration.  Some places of Adoration use a key or a combination 
to gain entry to My Blessed Sacrament, but these are also rare 
to find.  People have made such a fear about security, that you 
are locking My people out from being able to see Me.  Thank 
heaven that you have a few brave churches who make it possible 
to see Me any time of the day.  If you do not know of such a 
church close to you, then you could ask someone or a priest if 
they know of such a church.  These open churches are your 
present havens for adoring My Blessed Sacrament.  Treasure them 
and make it known to others who may want to visit Me at off 
hours.  Encourage people to reverence Me and adore Me as often 
as they can make the time to come and be with Me in love.  All 
of those, who make this extra effort to be with Me, are storing 
treasure up in heaven for your judgment.” 
 
Monday, June 2, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you come to Mass on Sunday, 
but how many live My Gospel message all of the other days of the 
week?  It is one thing to hear and read the words of Scripture, 
but it is another to put these words to work in your actions.  
You say one thing with your lips, but your actions may be saying 
something else.  This vision of the places where you shop asks 
the question if people can identify you in the world as acting 
with Christian values and virtues.  You need to be consistently 
faithful and do not act like a hypocrite who says one thing, but 
does another.  By your good deeds and actions you can evangelize 
more souls than just by your words alone.  Your good example to 
others is your best witness or testimony to My words of the 



Gospel.  You are tempted by the evil one to sin every day, so it 
takes spiritual strength and endurance to keep faithful.  You 
may not see much reward for your good actions in this life, but 
you surely will see your reward in the next life.  So be strong 
in your daily life by a good prayer life and you will remain 
united with Me in your heart which directs all of your actions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this large sand box represents a 
situation in the Middle East where there is a threat of nuclear 
weapons being used or manufactured.  The large clear plastic 
enclosure means that this is being viewed by the whole world.  
The threats by the Iranian president to annihilate Israel have 
Israel’s leaders thinking of a pre-emptive strike on Iran.  
Israel in the past has attacked Arab countries when they 
threatened to make nuclear weapons.  It is the United States 
that is holding Israel back, but this will not go on for long if 
Iran develops nuclear bombs.  With China and Russia backing 
Iran, any pre-emptive attacks could involve wider complications 
in a possible war.  Any war in this area could cause oil prices 
to increase as supplies of oil could be threatened.  Pray, My 
people, that peace will be maintained in this region, or a worse 
war could result.  See the need for praying more rosaries for 
peace.” 
 
Tuesday, June 3, 2008: (St. Charles Lwanga & companions) 
 Jesus said: “My people, even since My day people have been 
loath to paying excessive taxes.  Tax collectors cheated the 
people by adding on taxes to give themselves more income.  The 
fact that tax collectors were rich tells you of their devious 
means of making money off the people.  In your society of today 
you also are paying heavy taxes, especially land taxes that are 
hurting people with low incomes.  Aside from your government 
demands, I also stressed to the people to give back to God at 
the synagogues or churches what belongs to God.  The one who 
preaches and evangelizes My Word is worthy of being supported in 
their work for Me in saving souls.  Supporting My Church is one 
of your Christian responsibilities and a part of the laws of My 
Church.  Contributing to My Church is one way of thanking Me for 
all that I have given you.  My Third Commandment calls you to 
worship Me on Sunday at Mass, and to have Mass it is necessary 
to support a church financially so you have a place to go.  You 
pay your taxes because of man’s law, but support your churches 
because of My laws.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, this vision is a message of warning 
to your President that an attempt will be made on his life 
because of some coming decisions on a possible war with Iran.  
Arab nations, Russia, and China are very aware of a possible 
United States strike against Iran because of Iran’s making 



enriched uranium for potential bomb making.  Some Arab 
terrorists will be planning this attack in secret because of 
their hate for America.  Other terrorist plans are also in 
motion to try and bring down some of your city infrastructures 
in multiple cities at once.  Many could die from such attacks.  
Your government will have to be on a full scale alert to prevent 
these attacks which could still take place.  Before the 
elections you could see both man-made and natural disasters 
occur which could postpone your elections.  Pray in earnest that 
these events could be mitigated or prevented.  Pray also that 
war does not come in Iran which could lead to World War III.” 
 
Wednesday, June 4, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many people who do not 
believe in My Real Presence because they do not understand 
transubstantiation or they have not been taught this core of 
their faith.  It is rarely heard about from the pulpit, and 
there are even some priests who do not believe either.  In order 
to understand the meaning of the Real Presence you could go to 
‘The Catechism of the Catholic Church’: (1374) 
 ‘In the Most Blessed Sacrament of the Eucharist the Body 
and Blood, together with the Soul and Divinity, of Our Lord 
Jesus Christ and, therefore, the whole Christ is truly, really, 
and substantially contained.  This presence is called ‘Real’-by 
which is not intended to exclude the other types of presence as 
if they could not be ‘real’ too, but because it is presence in 
the fullest sense: that is to say, it is a substantial presence 
by which Christ, God and man, makes Himself wholly and entirely 
present.’ 
Holy Communion is consecrated at the Consecration of the Mass 
and the bread becomes My Body and Blood as a sacramental 
presence under the appearance of bread.  This belief in this 
transubstantiation is also found in the Catechism: (1376) 
 ‘The Council of Trent summarizes the Catholic Faith by 
declaring: Because Christ our Redeemer said that it was truly 
His Body that He was offering under the species of bread, it has 
always been the conviction of the Church of God, and this holy 
Council now declares again, that by the consecration of the 
bread, and wine there takes place a change of the whole 
substance of the bread into the substance of the Body of Christ 
Our Lord and of the whole substance of the wine into the 
substance of His Blood.  This change the Holy Catholic Church 
has fittingly and properly called transubstantiation.’ 
Truly I am Present in the consecrated Host so you can receive Me 
intimately in Holy Communion and worship Me in My Host at 
Adoration.  Believe in My Real Presence because I am with you in 
My Blessed Sacrament to the end of time.” 



 
 
Thursday, June 5, 2008: (St. Boniface) 
 Jesus said: “My people,  the downfall of many people in 
their bodies and sometimes in their souls is when they allow 
themselves to be taken over by addictions such as drinking, 
drugs, smoking, over-eating, eating too many sweets, computers, 
or gambling.  Many of these addictions are to either please the 
bodily senses, or to cover up the problems of life.  The 
excesses of these addictions can cause permanent damage to the 
body, and are really sins of abuse against your bodies.  They 
also create problems among families and in the work place.  I 
have told you before that many demons are attached to these 
addictions.  The basis for these addictions starting are a lack 
of self-control and a blindness to see that these things are 
controlling their lives.  Do not let anything so control you 
that you cannot go without it.  The cure or recovery from these 
addictions will require a person’s inner desire to quit and get 
help to stop from other people.  There also should be a desire 
to call on My help, or a religious person could pray for that 
person’s recovery.  Without  a person’s sincere effort to stop, 
any addict could be faced with death or harming someone in their 
path.  Drinking and drugs for example can be a real hazard for 
people driving cars when they could kill others in accidents.  
Your society needs to work harder in providing facilities to 
help people recover from their addictions,or you will suffer 
more repercussions of these bad habits.” 
 St. Michael the Archangel said: “I am Michael who stands 
before God and I came to give you a message about America, whom 
I am guardian  for your country.  You remember the message you 
received that when you are in mortal sin, your guardian angel 
can help you very little because you have broken your love 
relationship with God.  In the same way when more of your 
citizens are in mortal sin than in the state of grace, I cannot 
work as well to help your country.  Some churches still remember 
to pray my prayer of protection, and you pray to me before every 
message.  Our Lord wants you to have all three of us archangels 
on your altar, so I expect to see a statue of St. Gabriel soon.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the leaders of Myanmar felt 
threatened to see your warships delivering aid, and this is why 
they refused you to come in.  Some supplies were sent to 
neighboring countries, but aid groups are having to secure 
commercial shipping for these deliveries.  Many people are sick 
and dying, and it is frustrating to try and help these people 
when the way is being blocked or accepted slowly.  Pray that a 
way will be found to feed and give water to those suffering from 
the cyclone.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, you have finished your primaries, 
so now your candidates will have to address your problem economy 
and what to do with your war involvement in Iraq and 
Afghanistan.  Many of your politicians are talking of staying 
longer, but very few are talking about how this war is 
bankrupting your country and destroying your military.  Pray to 
end these wars and bring your troops home to their families.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you see how your media is twisting 
the truth in polls to try and make you believe that most people 
are approving of gay marriages.  By making it sound like a 
denial of rights instead of the immorality of gay marriage, the 
evil ones are trying to get this passed in all of your states.  
Now those speaking out against homosexual marriages are being 
accused of hate crimes.  This is happening in Canadian courts 
and it will be happening next in American courts.  California is 
your latest example of how corrupt and immoral your justice 
system has become.  Pray to stop this movement to accept 
homosexual marriages, or this will be one more nail in your 
coffin in addition to your abortions and sexual sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  I call out to all of your prayer 
groups to intensify your prayers and novenas to stop your 
current wars and prevent any possible war in Iran.  Do not 
listen to your war loving elements in your government who only 
want to make blood money profits at your expense as a nation.  
Voting to support any more wars will only bring you more killing 
and more war debts.  It is your central bankers who are behind 
making war, so your people need to take control back over your 
country, or these evil ones will lead you to total destruction 
and takeover in a North American Union.  Prayer is your best 
weapon in your rosaries to fight these evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how St. Michael was given 
to cast the evil angels into hell.  A time is coming soon when I 
will direct him again to cast not only the demons, but the evil 
souls as well into hell when I will bring about a new heavens 
and a new earth.  The more My people can keep in the state of 
grace by frequent Confession, the more power you will be 
enabling My angels to help you in this current battle of good 
and evil.  Pray for My angel protection because they will be 
there to guard your souls from the evil ones.” 
 
Friday, June 6, 2008: (St. Norbert) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing many unsuspecting 
souls leaving their dead bodies as they were being called home 
to Me.  These souls were from those who died in your violent 
tornadoes.  There also were other souls being taken up from the 
deaths of the unborn babies in abortion.  These two streams of 
souls that were mingling is a sign to you America, that some of 



these tornadoes are being sent as a punishment for your ongoing 
killing of babies in your abortions.  Your death culture people 
are enhancing these storms with the HAARP machine and they are 
indirectly killing people.  They have promoted abortions through 
your trumped up court decisions.  Now you are seeing in your 
news how your leaders trumped up lies about your intelligence to 
start this five year old war in Iraq.  Even with this evidence, 
why are your people still listening to the same lies to continue 
this war?  It is time to end these useless wars.  You are an 
occupation army that needs to leave these people to form their 
own government without your influence.  Reject the lies of this 
death culture, and maybe you could stop this endless stream of 
souls leaving their bodies prematurely.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been witnessing an unusual 
amount of tornadoes this year and higher death levels as well.  
The size and intensity of these tornadoes have also been quite 
violent.  I am showing you a very vivid picture of a home 
destroyed, and the problems that family would go through to get 
back on their feet.  Some families may have insurance to 
rebuild, but others may not have coverage for full replacement.  
There are many disasters that occur in America, but help from 
your government and other countries is very sparse.  America 
helps other countries, but other countries do not help you in 
your disasters.  It is still good to help others, even when you 
know you may not receive anything in return.  Pray for your 
families who are facing these disasters and contribute to aid 
groups that may help them.” 
 
I asked Jesus if there was a message for our coming trip to 
Betania in August, 2008.  Jesus said: “My dear pilgrims, your 
Betania IV group has been very faithful in your prayers, and 
very loving in your friendship with the Bianchini Family.  This 
time that you are traveling could see some difficulties in your 
travel because of the strained airlines in their expenses and 
cutbacks in flights and employees.  You will also have to deal 
with strained relationships between America and Venezuela.  Be 
comforted that My Blessed Mother always watches over her little 
pilgrims.  You should pray for a safe trip, and many graces will 
be given to those who make the effort to come to the Shrine of 
My Blessed Mother in Betanina.” 
 
Saturday, June 7, 2008: (Widow’s mite) 
 Jesus said: “My people, giving money to My Church and 
charities is a very difficult subject to bring up to people who 
are hurting from the increased cost of living, increasing taxes, 
job losses, and destroyed homes from natural disasters.  
Everyone needs their own personal wealth to buy your necessities 



to live.  Some have other demands on their income for education 
of their children or helping relatives in assisted living or 
health problems.  Donations to charity are down because of these 
problems.  Still after the bills are paid, there is some 
discretionary money that could be used for charity.  The 
question is usually a choice between how much you spend on 
charity, entertainment, extra purchases for the house, and 
saving.  This is the spiritual discernment that all people have 
to make, but there should be a desire to spend a proportional 
amount for charities, and not just a lip service donation.  Not 
everyone can give a lot of money to support My Church and for 
charities, but what you give should be a meaningful amount for 
your situation.  You have an earthly desire to enjoy movies, 
restaurants, and buying the latest electronic machines.  But 
your spiritual desire to help  My Church and your neighbor in 
need should also be balanced.  The more that you have left over 
after your bills, the more you should be giving to your 
charities.” 
     Jesus said: ‘My people, the easy ways of finding and 
pumping crude oil are becoming harder to find.  Yet the demand 
for oil, indicated by its high price, is continuing to increase.  
The countries exporting oil are creating difficult ways to deal 
with them because their ideas of government are very different 
from America.  There are other ways of finding oil which could 
be implemented at the high cost of oil that would pay for its 
extraction,but environmentalists are blocking this road.  Until 
other means of getting oil can be brought online, you could see 
world demand for oil cause some shortages when the current wells 
will produce less than today.  These temporary shortages could 
drastically affect your economy and your standard of living.  
Seeing a businessman riding a bicycle shows you how desperate it 
will be to find transportation when gasoline may be scarce, 
rationed, or prohibitively expensive.  Your love with your car 
for getting around will soon be tested as gasoline shortages 
start showing up.  Wars, terrorism, and threatened oil tankers 
could start to cause shortages that you never planned on.  The 
one world people know how dependent you are on your fuels and 
electricity.  They will use these necessities against you in 
order to gain control over your country.  Be prepared to go to 
My refuges once they declare martial law for whatever reason.” 
 
Sunday, June 8, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, fresh water is a necessity of life 
not only for humans, but also for the plants and animals.  In 
the summer heat you drink more fluids containing water in order 
to replace what you sweat off.  This is also why you have to 
water your grass and flowers in the dry time of the summer.  



Your rainfall has been unpredictable depending on where you 
live.  Recently, you have seen heavy rains in the Midwest 
causing considerable flooding because it was already saturated 
from the previous storms.  Yet in other areas, as in North 
Carolina and Florida, dryness has precipitated  fires that are 
hard to control.  So you need to pray for enough rain to avoid 
droughts, but not so much so you can avoid floods.  Be grateful 
when you live near large sources of fresh water so you are able 
to have the water that you need for survival.  Pray for all 
peoples that they may have access to fresh water as well.” 
 
Monday, June 9, 2008: (St. Ephrem) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the reading of Elijah is about when 
he hid in a cave at Mt. Carmel and the ravens brought him food.  
He was hiding from those who wanted to kill the prophet.  Years 
later this is where My Blessed Mother visited and eventually the 
Carmelite Order was founded as a cloistered order of nuns.  My 
Blessed Mother has been a refuge of sinners, but this image of 
hiding will be used again to protect My faithful during the 
tribulation.  I have given many messages how My angels will be 
leading My faithful to places of refuge.  They also will provide 
you food and My Blessed Sacrament to sustain you.  One of these 
places of refuge will be caves as when the Early Christians hid 
to keep from being killed by the Romans.  Just as I provided for 
Elijah, I will also provide for your protection and food needs 
in the coming persecution.  So have no fear and trust in where I 
will lead you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, what you are witnessing is an 
example of how close the time is for both beasts of Revelation 
to be declared when I give the word.  My Light and the light of 
My angels are going to be your protection throughout the dark 
night of this coming tribulation.  You are seeing the plans of 
the one world people coming about very quickly in their plans 
for martial law and the formation of all of these continental 
unions.  The North American Union and the European Union can be 
seen as a power play for a global government that will be given 
over to the Antichrist to take control.  You should be marveling 
that you are living in this time that will see this prophecy of 
the tribulation unfold before your very eyes.  You will need 
protection by My angels as they will bring you to the safety of 
My refuges.  Trust in Me and My angels to bring you into My 
Light of protection from these evil beasts.” 
 
Tuesday, June 10, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this account of Elijah blessing the 
jar of flour and the jug of oil so it could multiply  for a 
year, is a sign to My people how I will again multiply your  



food in a famine.  Elijah and the woman with her son must also 
have had a source of water for that year as well.  Just as there 
are many accounts of food multiplication in Scripture, I took 
what little food they had and multiplied it in time of need for 
crowds or during a famine.  During the coming world famine you 
should have a little food set aside and a source of water so I 
can again multiply your food so you do not need chips in the 
body to buy it, nor worry about supplies not available in the 
stores.  This will be your sustenance to share with My faithful 
until you can have what you need provided at My refuges.  I know 
that you will need food, water, and protection from the evil 
ones.  This is why there will be a spring of water, a river, or 
a lake at every refuge to supply your water needs.  Trust in Me 
to provide for you during the tribulation.  Any food that you 
are storing now is meant to be shared and not hoarded.” 
  Jesus said: “My people, every time that you have a project 
to do, you sit down  and make plans if you have enough money, 
time, and room to complete your project.  The very first concern 
before moving forward should be to pray to Me for discernment to 
see if this is the right project for you to be doing.  Once you 
have been given a proper mission to accomplish, then you need to 
pray for its success with your Mass intentions and daily prayers 
for at least nine days, as a novena.  With My help your projects 
will have My protection from the evil one who wants to stop My 
plans for you.  Pray also for the directions of how to carry out 
this mission.  I am guiding all of your work for the salvation 
of souls.  Your efforts need to be intensified because the evil 
one will try to distract you and mislead you from accomplishing 
My mission.  Trust in My leading you, and your projects will 
come to fruition in My time.” 
 
Wednesday, June 11, 2008: (St. Barnabas) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when I told My disciples to go and 
spread My Word to all the nations, this commission is for all of 
My faithful.  Not all of you are called as forcefully as St. 
Barnabas and St. Paul were given missions to go out and preach 
as missionaries.  My faithful can be witnesses of the Gospel in 
your own environment in your family, your workplace,  and the 
friends and people that you meet.  Today, I also call priests, 
nuns, and lay people to be missionaries to all the nations.  
Some I also call as messengers and prophets who are given 
special missions to spread My Word through locutions and 
apparitions.  You, yourself, need to be persistent and resolute 
in spreading My messages in your books, DVDs, on the internet, 
and in your talks.  The more faithful My disciples can be, the 
more souls that will have the chance to be saved.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, once martial law is declared, the 
one world people will implement their plans to exterminate all 
people against their new world order.  They already have red 
lists to kill religious people and patriots before martial law 
is declared.  They also have blue lists for the same kind of 
people to be killed after martial law is declared.  The boxcars 
are how they will transport their prisoners to the death camps.  
At the death camps they will use either poison gas or 
Guillotines to kill the people, and then dispose of their bodies 
in a crematorium at high  temperatures.  Some of My faithful 
will be martyred for their faith, but the rest will be protected 
by My angels at My refuges.  You do not want to be at your home 
when these killers will come to get you.  My angels will warn 
you at the appropriate time when to leave your home for a 
refuge.  My angels will make you invisible so the evil ones will 
not be able to harm you.  Trust in My power and everything will 
be provided for you.  Have no fear, but trust in My care for 
you.” 
 
Thursday, June 12, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are all My little ones and I 
love you dearly.  All of you want to have peace and love in your 
heart as the flowers in this vision, but there are situations 
that can test you and that is driving situations and answering 
phone calls.  The proper loving response should be to be 
courteous and helpful as much as possible.  In driving you may 
be annoyed by slow drivers or those that cut you off or make 
dangerous movements around you.  Some may even hit your car 
driving or dent your car with their doors.  It is difficult to 
be loving in these situations, but do not let road anger make 
any event worse that it is.  Drive defensively and allow others 
to go ahead without being selfish.  On the phone you deal with 
people selling things or campaigning that can be annoying when 
you did not ask for these things.  When you answer the phone, 
you need to be more charitable in your response, and understand 
the person on the line may be just doing their difficult job.  
Being understanding may be a challenge when you may be 
interrupted in your work, but think first of the other person’s 
need than just your own selfish use of your time.  By being more 
loving in interacting with people, you will be sharing your 
Christian love, and be a positive witness than one who may be 
disturbed by the behavior of others.  This may go against your 
earthly desires, but each of these situations are an opportunity 
for grace, a sin of omission, or unintended anger.  Be careful 
of how you react to life’s challenges so you may not regret a 
hasty response later.” 
 Prayer Group: 



     Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a crucifix against a 
blue sky is indicating how many in the Midwest need some prayers 
for the rains and tornadoes to stop so they can deal with the 
flooding and the destruction.  Many farmers are seeing their 
livelihoods threatened by floods which are killing their crops 
and are leaving their fields too wet to work with their 
tractors.  With a fair percentage of crop failure, food and 
grain prices will continue rising with possible shortages.  
Farming is at the mercy of the weather, which is why they need 
prayers for good weather.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, with higher grain prices and corn 
being scarce, it would be better to use the corn for food, and 
use alternate organic waste products for the ethanol feedstock.  
By using discarded organic waste products, the feedstock would 
be cheaper and it would not consume usable food for ethanol.  
You will have more threats of famine coming, so you need food 
more than ethanol.  It would take some retooling of the proposed 
ethanol plants, but saving fuel could still be helped by using 
cellulose adaptations without affecting food demands.  Pray for 
your scientists to make cheaper and less energy consuming 
fuels.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have had cheap fuels for a 
number of years and your demand for fuels and electricity have 
been increasing without much concern about conservation or more 
fuel efficient vehicles and motors in industry.  Now with 
increasing demand from China and India to power their new 
economies, the available amounts of fuel are not able to keep up 
with this demand. If your world nations do not want to cut back 
on their demands, then your prices will rise too fast, shortages 
may occur, and possible wars could start over these natural 
resources.  Pray that your nations work out some compromise for 
apportioning oil supplies fairly, or your oil supplies could be 
threatened.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America does not have a real energy 
plan to provide more oil or fuels for electricity.  There is not 
an endless supply of fuels that would allow more demands of 
energy to be increased.  America needs to quickly think more 
about conservation in using less fuels together with gaining 
fast access to new oil supplies from oil shale or other drilling 
areas.  America, China, and India are too dependent on fuels to 
run their economies, and fast solutions need to be put in place 
immediately.  Pray for a peaceful solution to your energy 
crisis, or you could be facing wars for oil.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people know full well 
how vulnerable America is in requiring fuels for your vehicles 
and electricity to run your homes and factories.  They will use 
these weapons against you to control you in requiring chips to 



buy and sell fuels.  Without fuels and electricity they could 
bring your economy to a standstill with no travel.  This is what 
they will use when they declare martial law for their takeover.  
This is why you will need some alternative fuels and bicycles 
for travel and energy needs in your homes.  Be prepared with 
some food supplies, and be ready to leave for My refuges when 
martial law comes.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you may be aware of various annual 
meetings of the one world people as they influence many 
governments around the world.  Their plans are moving ahead 
quickly to form continental unions as the North American Union.  
They are controlling your candidates for president and your 
Congress people, so they could implement martial law by creating 
a deadly set of incidents for an excuse for an emergency 
takeover.  This is why I have warned My people to be ready to 
leave for your refuges at any moment because the one world 
people are close to their time of takeover.  Pray much for 
everyone in whatever crisis they will cause.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, starting a world war over Iran 
could be one option in the options of the one world people to 
bring a man of peace into the world.  This Antichrist could 
claim to be a savior of the world to bring peace, but he will 
become a tyrant ruler which will make things even worse than 
before.  Trust in My protection with My angels and have no 
worries because I am stronger than all of these evil ones.” 
 
Friday, June 13, 2008: (St. Anthony of Padua) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been reading about My 
prophet Elijah and how he had to hide in caves to be safe from 
his persecutors.  I tell you, My people, that you too will have 
to leave the comfort of your homes and be led by My angels to 
refuges of My Blessed Mother’s places of apparition, places of 
holy ground, and caves.  You will be protected and fed just as I 
provided for Elijah in his needs.  My messengers and prophets of 
today will be persecuted the most, since the evil ones know who 
you are, and they will try to keep you from spreading My 
messages.  Your messages are a warning and an encouragement for 
souls to come to Me to be saved before it may be too late, and 
souls could be lost to the evil ones.  See to it that every day, 
you have been graced with, is another opportunity to save souls 
in your prayers, speaking, and getting out My Word to everyone.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing unusually heavy 
rainfalls over the same area in the Midwest along with many 
tornadoes.  Because of this heavy continuous rain, there have 
been numerous floods along the Mississippi River.  Some people 
have noted that these levels are setting records since this has 
not happened in many years.  I have told you before when you see 



weather patterns come over the same area repeatedly, that this 
is a sign that the HAARP weather making machine is at work.  
When your tornadoes are more frequent and more violent, this is 
another sign that the HAARP machine is being used to enhance 
these storms.  The HAARP machine uses high powered microwave 
beams from multiple antennae to direct the jet streams and 
control the weather.  These machines are part of the one world 
people’s plans to cause emergency situations that could be used 
to establish martial law.  Pray for My protection from these 
evil ones who will use any excuse to cause martial law and a 
takeover of America.  Should martial law be declared, call on Me 
and My angels will lead you to the nearest refuge of 
protection.” 
 
Saturday, June 14, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, these farmers in the Midwest in the 
vision are feeling frustrated with their crops being destroyed 
by the floods.  These financial losses will affect everyone’s 
food prices and could even cause food shortages if these 
problems persist.  So all Americans should have an interest in 
helping the farmers.  Now is the best time to pray for a normal 
rainfall after the floods have dried out, so farmers can try to 
salvage the rest of the growing season.  Not only should the 
farmers pray, but all Americans need to pray for an end to the 
flooding.  Without your grain supply, many of your foodstuffs 
made from grain will become higher priced and possibly in short 
supply.  You remember when Florida’s governor prayed for a 
stoppage of the fires.  Well now even your officials in these 
flooded states may want to pray also for an end to this 
flooding.  America is being humbled with natural disasters, but 
see this as an opportunity to help each other, and the need for 
prayer in your lives.” 
Sunday, June 15, 2008: (Father’s Day) 
 God the Father said: “I AM came today to bless all of the 
people at Mass, especially all of the fathers in taking care of 
their families.  It is sad with divorces and living together 
that too many children are being raised without father images.  
All fathers need to call on My help in keeping their jobs and 
supporting their families both financially and spiritually.  The 
women are usually more religious, but the fathers should make 
more of an effort in coming to Sunday Mass, and praying every 
day.  In the reading it is mentioned how I brought the 
Israelites to the promised land in the Exodus.  I am the same 
protector of My people today and I will be there to provide for 
you and protect you in the coming modern day Exodus during the 
tribulation.  Consider this day as one of My feast days because 
many tend to forget Me in their prayers.  It was My Son, Jesus, 



who taught you to pray to Me in the ‘Our Father’ prayer.  I 
brought about creation of all that you see before you.  So 
remember all Three Persons of the Blessed Trinity when you are 
praying to God.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing a darkness over New 
York City indicating a night scene, but also an absence of power 
to run the lights.  There will be some strong storms around New 
York that could cause a power outage.  You have seen several 
blackouts in the Northeast and the weather this year has been 
very severe.  The fireworks were sent off near July 4th for some 
light and a comfort to the people that all was normal.  These 
natural disasters are happening frequently, and you have seen 
power outages before with lightning striking power transformers.  
These events will continue to threaten America along with 
terrorism attempts.  Be prepared this year for many trials that 
everyone will have to endure in prayer.” 
Monday, June 16, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times people are a little down, 
as King Ahab, when they cannot have their own way.  It is the 
devious behavior of Jezebel that is an evil response to this 
situation with Ahab not getting his vineyard.  To trump up 
charges against your neighbor and have them killed for your own 
gain is truly evil and worthy of My judgment against such 
people.  You already have less severe laws that allow 
governments to condemn someone’s land and sell it to developers 
to make more property taxes.  This method of making up false 
stories for people to start wars has been the standard ruthless 
behavior of the one world people for almost every war that you 
have been involved in.  This is why people should be more 
against war, or at least seek to examine the truth of the 
causes.  In the Gospel I asked My people not to fight these evil 
ones, but leave their judgment up to My justice.  In the same 
way, let My angels protect you and I will destroy the evil ones 
in the coming tribulation.  Be always loving and do not let 
Satan disturb your spiritual peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen various people who 
have been given special gifts.  Some can speak to the souls in 
purgatory; some converse with angels; some have inner locutions 
or apparitions; and some have gifts to talk with the deceased.  
You have read books about messages from the souls in purgatory, 
and these souls have no evil, nor can they be influenced any 
longer from demons.  Pray for people who have such gifts that 
they can discern any demons trying to pose as souls in 
purgatory.  In this same book the old lady could tell the 
difference in one account when demons came to her.  You also 
know of people with locutions and apparitions.  Again My Church 
is cautious in testing all visionaries and the authenticity of 



their messages.  Every time that you receive a message, you need 
to test the spirit for the truth.  Gifts to receive messages 
from the deceased at their funeral are another openness to 
receive the last words of that soul to their family.  At times 
you also receive a knowledge of where they are being judged.  
All of these gifts are a help to understand My judgments, and 
how souls do go to heaven, purgatory, or hell when their body 
dies.  Your soul lives on forever because it is immortal, but 
your body only lives here a short time and dies.  Follow My 
Commandments and give yourself over to My Will, and you will 
find your reward in heaven.” 
Tuesday, June 17, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are now enduring the seven 
seals of Revelation which includes the four horsemen of 
Revelation (Chap. 6).  You have seen some wars and worse ones 
are to come.  In addition to this red horse of war, you will 
soon see the black horse of famine and the pale-green horse of 
pestilence.  Other seals involve the martyrs for their faith, 
and great signs in the sky that will bring earthquakes and 
comets.  The last of these seals is the sealing of the crosses 
by My angels on the faithful on their foreheads.  This is the 
cross that you will see on My faithful people during the 
tribulation.  The coming trumpets of My angels will be the most 
severe with the destruction of two-thirds of humanity and the 
coming of the two witnesses.  These are the ominous signs that 
you are seeing that are being carried out according to St. 
John’s prophesy.  Many people dying in these natural disasters 
in America, China, and Myanmar are a punishment for abortions, 
homosexual acts, and trading in human flesh.  Floods, fires, 
earthquakes, and typhoons are the instruments that could bring 
about famines and pestilence that you will be seeing more of in 
the future.  Nations have to be cleansed of their sins, even as 
people need to be pardoned of their sins in Confession.  Be 
prepared for these events that are leading up to the declaration 
of the Antichrist in the time of tribulation.” 
   Jesus said: “My people, the flooding in the Midwest still has 
to travel down the Mississippi River where there will be further 
damage.  Some water levels are going down, but with the present 
saturation, it may require a month or more to dry out.  Every 
storm that comes through now will postpone any drying out. If 
the farmers cannot harvest what is left, then their losses could 
even be higher.  Continue to pray for drier fields and less rain 
so there will be something left to harvest.  Many farmers cannot 
afford these large losses, so they will be coming to the 
taxpayer to try and get enough subsidy so they can plant again 
next year.  Not only will the farmers take some losses, but your 
people will be suffering higher food prices where your crops are 



affected, as well as some shortages.  You are seeing the growing 
potential for the coming world famine as continuing natural 
disasters are occurring all over the world.  Pray to Me for your 
needs and I will be at your side to provide for you.” 
 
Wednesday, June 18, 2008:  
 Jesus said:  “My people, the Gospel today is trying to 
teach you humility and not to be seeking fame and notoriety.  I 
talked about some people who perform holy acts purposely in 
public to be seen, but their hearts are far from Me.  These 
people have already received their reward here on earth.  Some 
people perform their actions for their own benefit, instead of 
performing them for Me and My greater glory.  When you do things 
out of love for Me than just for yourself, you are truly not far 
from My Kingdom of heaven.  All of your prayers in private and 
your deeds done to please Me, will store up treasure in heaven.  
The saints always felt that they were unworthy servants doing 
only their duty.  Being humble in My eyes is part of leading a 
holy life.  Daily prayers and good deeds are your daily love 
offerings to Me.  When you work to be holy in imitating My life, 
you will be walking the narrow road to heaven.  I love My 
faithful even more when you follow My Will and allow Me to 
accomplish My mission for your life.  Give praise and glory to 
Me in all that you do.” 
 
 
Wednesday, June 18, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, finding the fuels to make 
electricity and power for your factories relies more on natural 
gas and coal than it does on oil.  Oil is being used to make 
petrochemicals and gasoline with tars and asphalt as by-
products.  Gasoline is an important mainstay in your 
transportation in powering trucks and your cars.  It is only 
because of the higher cost of crude oil that it is making 
alternative fuels more affordable and giving options to crude 
oil.  America would like to be energy independent from buying so 
much crude oil abroad at a high price.  It would be quicker to 
utilize existing technology to be able to acquire more oil by 
off shore drilling.  As the demand for oil increases more than 
the supply by the producers, there could be financial reasons 
for some countries to take over oil states by military force.  
This could come about before enough alternative fuels could be 
provided in sufficient quantity.  It is this long term time that 
will be needed to make more fuel alternatives available that is 
the problem.  If countries are not patient, and nations do not 
implement viable energy plans in time, you could see more 
financial upheavals or out right wars over the available 



supplies of fuel, especially crude oil.  Wars will only play 
into the hands of the one world people who use wars to control 
countries.  Pray for peace and that such wars do not start or 
these fuels could be destroyed or disrupted causing even worse 
turmoil.” 
 
Thursday, June 19, 2008: (St. Romuald) 
 Jesus said: “My people, your bishops do more than confirm 
young adults with Confirmation and ordain priests with Holy 
Orders.  They are the shepherds of My flock and they need to 
give good example by encouraging the people in their faith.  In 
today’s Gospel I taught My disciples how to pray the ‘Our 
Father’ prayer.  My bishops need to encourage a good prayer 
life, and encourage Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament.  With 
more faithful adoring Me, you will see more vocations to the 
priesthood.  It is difficult to carry out the needs of My Church 
without enough priests to take care of the individual parishes.  
By prayer and Adoration you can encourage more vocations, and 
this in turn makes the bishop’s job much easier.  In some 
dioceses the priest shortage is causing parishes to be combined, 
or even closed in some instances.  Continue to pray for your 
priests, your bishops, and all of those who are training for the 
priesthood.  Priests are needed to help administer the 
sacraments and to lead the people in their faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this hour glass, that is completely 
full of sand on the top and bottom, is a sign to you that the 
time to go to your refuges is near at hand.  The symbol of sand 
represents the holy ground of My refuges that have been 
consecrated to Me.  You are beginning to see the threat of a 
world famine coming about with all of the natural disasters that 
are occurring.  Eventually, you will also witness a division in 
My Church between the schismatic church and My faithful remnant.  
You are seeing microchips being forced on you in your passports 
and in your driver’s licenses.  This is a precursor for the evil 
ones to try and force chips in the body on everyone.  When you 
see these events come about with martial law, then call on Me 
and I will have your guardian angels lead you to the nearest 
refuge of Our Lady’s places of apparition, places of holy ground 
as this home, and caves.  Angels will protect you at these 
refuges, and food and water will be multiplied for everyone.  
You will see springs of water and a luminous cross over every 
refuge.  Do not be afraid of the evil ones because My angels 
will defend you without weapons being needed.  When you come to 
My refuges, think more of saving your souls instead of 
preserving any wealth or possessions that will rot away.  During 
the tribulation, which is close, it will be My mercy and 
protection that will save you from the evil of the Antichrist.  



This refuge and others will provide for all of My faithful.” 
 
Friday, June 20, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are two core parts to every 
Mass in the reading of God’s Word and the consecration with the 
receiving of My Body and Blood at Communion time.  In the same 
way you reserve two special places, My tabernacle that contains 
My Hosts, and a place to hold the book of My Word.  In the 
Jewish synagogues there was a special place to put the Torah 
scrolls.  In the Gospel it speaks of a sound eye which really 
means someone that has the eyes of faith in order to see life in 
a spiritual light of how I want you to live.  My Word is your 
Light to follow so you can imitate My life and follow My 
instructions of how to live a good Christian life.  It is this 
Light of My Word that will always dispel the darkness of evil in 
this world.  Each of My faithful have My Light in you and you 
are sent into the world to dispel this same darkness with your 
word and good actions.  The more you do for Me in evangelizing 
others, the more treasure that you will store up in heaven, and 
the more souls that could be saved.  Love Me in My Real Presence 
in My tabernacle, and love Me in the Light of My Word in 
Scripture.  These are your true treasures on earth.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you have been blessed to 
experience this cross on the window, and there are very few of 
these manifestations now.  At the tribulation time you will see 
these luminous crosses at all of My refuges to give you hope in 
My Light.  Give praise and glory to God for these gifts, and 
there is a special grace for all who visit these crosses, and a 
grace for those who own these homes.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am weeping for the many souls who 
by their sins are causing Me to suffer more on My cross.  Seeing 
these tears and many other manifestations are a small way of My 
acknowledgment of Robert’s faithfulness to Me in his mission of 
evangelizing souls.  Many souls, who have come here in faith, 
have been healed not only in their bodies, but also in their 
souls.  It is the conversion of the souls of sinners that should 
be Robert’s most rewarding joy to see Me working through his 
ministry.  As with all healings both of soul and body, you 
should give glory and thanks to Me for all of these gifts.  
Robert needs to continue his ministry as long as he can because 
his faith and work please Me very much.” 
 
Saturday, June 21, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of fire and water can 
become the blessing or the curse as the people of America choose 
in their actions.  Without a change of heart to stop your wars 
and abortions, you will see a continuation of the natural 



disasters that are all around you.  The fire can come as fires 
in your places of hard droughts where you have seen millions of 
acres burned in the last few years.  The water could come in 
violent thunderstorms which could cause more flooding in the 
same areas.  If America hears My Word and repents of your sins, 
especially a stoppage of gay marriages, then the fire could 
become a blessing of the tongues of fire from the Holy Spirit.  
With repentance you could see the blessing of water in the 
Baptism of conversions and the proper amount of rain to prevent 
droughts and floods.  America has this choice of life or death 
before you in your free will as a nation.  I can only encourage 
you to choose life, or you will curse the darkness.” 
 
Sunday, June 22, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel I have told you not 
to be afraid of anything or anyone.  If you have Me with you, 
who could be against you?  You can trust in My help to protect 
you from all of the evil ones.  I have called you to beware of 
demons or people who can mislead you into sin that could 
endanger your soul in falling into hell.  When you are tested, 
call on My Name, Jesus, to take away any temptations of the 
devil.  I have showed you My walking with My disciples on the 
road to Emmaus because I was explaining to them the Scriptures 
of why I had to die for mankind.  Adam sinned against God by 
eating the fruit of the forbidden tree in order to be like a 
god.  This sin and the inclination to sin has been inherited by 
all of mankind as a result of Adam’s sin, and this is original 
sin that is forgiven in Baptism.  But you still have also 
inherited a weakness to sin.  This is why you needed a Savior in 
Me to come down to earth and die for your sins so you could be 
released from the bondage of your sins.  By My death on the 
cross, you now can be forgiven in Confession so your sins are 
cleansed and grace can be returned to your soul.  This is why 
this explanation for My coming is so important to your spiritual 
freedom both in this life and the next life in heaven for the 
faithful.  Give praise and glory to God for My saving act that 
allows you the opportunity to be saved from your sins.  Follow 
My Commandments and My Will for you to follow My mission.  
Accept Me as your Savior and repent of your sins, and you will 
have your eternal reward in heaven.” 
 
Monday, June 23, 2008: (celebrated St. Peter and St. Paul) 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. Peter is the rock that I 
appointed as head of My Church when I gave him the Keys to the 
Kingdom.  He was granted the grace by the Holy Spirit to know 
that I was the Son of the Living God in the Messiah, foretold in 
the Scriptures.  It was difficult for him when he was tested 



with his life, and he denied Me three times.  It was this vision 
at the Sea of Galilee where I forgave him, but I also tested him 
in asking him if he loved Me three times for the three times 
that he denied Me.  My faithful also are tested in life and some 
harder than others.  So even if you fall into sin by your 
weakness, be faithful to Me in saying that you love Me and are 
sorry for your sins.  Once St. Peter received the Holy Spirit 
and St. Paul was converted, they became great missionaries and 
evangelists of My Word.  So also with My faithful when you have 
received the sacraments, you should be on fire to share My love 
and My Word with everyone in seeking to save souls.  Love Me and 
work on your mission every day and you too will receive your 
reward as St. Paul proclaimed in his epistle.  He finished the 
race and kept the faith.  Now he has received his crown  of 
sainthood here in heaven with Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing many miracles of 
healing both in the body and the soul.  I have told people that 
only those who come to Me with a child-like faith are the ones 
who will enter into heaven.  Many such faithful people come to 
this tree in search of healing.  When you have faith that I will 
heal you and faith that I can heal you, these are the innocent 
souls who receive the healings.  The people here have many 
testimonies and pictures of those who have been healed.  
Continue to share with others how My glory is served by My 
granting of these miracles.  Such witnesses of healing enhance 
the faith of many who hear these stories.  Give praise and glory 
to God for all of the healings that are happening at this olive 
tree and with the leaves in the oil.” 
 
Tuesday, June 24, 2008: (Birth of St. John the Baptist) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have celebrated feast days of 
St. John the Baptist and he was My herald.  Even from the womb 
he stirred in St. Elizabeth at the greeting of My Blessed Mother 
when I was in her womb.  This reading at St. John’s birth is 
when St. Zachary wrote ‘His name is John.’ and then he was 
allowed to speak again, and he gave his Canticle that is read in 
the morning of the Liturgy of the Hours.  This vision of going 
down in an elevator is about the Scripture passage where St. 
John said that ‘He must decrease, while Jesus must increase.’  
St. John heralded My coming in the desert and once he pointed Me 
out as the ‘Lamb of God’, his mission was nearly over.  This is 
a spiritual message to all of My faithful, because in order to 
be perfect as a saint to enter heaven, you also must decrease.  
Some people put themselves first in this life before Me.  But I 
am asking you to let Me be first in your life by giving over 
your will to My Divine Will.  This means you must deny yourself 
so I can lead you in your mission.  Without the denial of self, 



you are getting in the way of My using you for a special mission 
that will save your soul.  I always called out to My disciples 
to ‘Follow Me’.  How can you follow Me if you run off and do 
your own thing without listening to My Word of discernment?  So 
listen to My call and consecrate everything over to Me, and you 
will find the crown of sainthood awaiting you in heaven.” 
 Irene said: “I want to give a proper good-bye to all of my 
friends and family.  I love all of you so dearly, even if you 
thought that I did not show it outwardly.  I will miss being 
with you, but I am in a peaceful place without any pain.  I see 
that it is important, especially now, to encourage all of my 
family to attend Sunday services in giving worship to God.  I am 
sorry that I did not stress this enough while I was alive.  
Please pray for me as I was greeted by Leroy and all of our 
deceased family members and friends.” 
 
Wednesday, June 25, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look in the mirror, you can 
see your actions and judge for yourself if you are witnessing to 
the good works and fruits of a good tree of faith.  If you are 
not showing good fruits in your actions, then you need to change 
your evil ways and reach out to help others without holding back 
any help because of any selfishness.  When you spontaneously go 
forward and help someone without being asked, then you are 
letting go of your selfishness, and are willing to share your 
time and money.  Your good fruits will be a witness that you are 
sharing from your storehouse of good works from the heart.  If 
you refuse to share your works, and refuse to share your love 
with Me and your neighbor, then you will be the rotten tree that 
is only worthy of being cut down and thrown into the fire.  Be 
always open and let go of any inhibitions that prevent you from 
fully sharing with others.” 
 Our Lady said: “My dear children, I am happy to see so many 
of my children here honoring the anniversary of my apparitions 
at Medugorje.  Continue to pray your rosaries every day for my 
intentions.  Especially pray for peace and an end to your wars.  
Also pray for the conversion of sinners in your country because 
it is hard to hold back my Son’s hand of punishment.  You have 
been given many messages from my apparitions, but you are not 
listening or following what I have requested.  If enough prayed 
to stop wars and abortions, you could see miracles of 
conversions.  Your people of America need to repent of their 
sins and confess them to your priests in Confession.  Pray and 
ask my Son to double your prayers because the weight of your 
sins are outweighing your few prayers.  I love all of my 
children and my mantle of protection is over this place of 
prayer.” 



 
 
Thursday, June 26, 2008:   
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel I told the people 
that it is not enough to just call My Name to be one of My 
disciples.  To be one of My faithful you must hear My Word and 
act on it from your heart.  This means every day you should 
consecrate yourself and all that you have over to Me so that you 
are following Me in all that you do.  By daily prayer and doing 
good works, you can truly witness to your love for Me and your 
love for your neighbor.  You need to also share your gift of 
faith by teaching others and your family in evangelization.  
Your children need to know their prayers and attend Sunday Mass 
by your example.  In life the children will also need a good 
prayer life to carry them through their trials.  Be always 
prepared for your judgment with frequent Confession, and when 
you die, I will welcome you to heaven.  Those, who refuse to 
know and love Me in their actions, will be condemned to 
everlasting fire.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have the evil one world people 
planning the demise of America and the rest of the world in a 
new world government.  This evil beast along with Satan are 
awaiting My word to allow them a short reign of the Antichrist.  
Do not follow any false christs or any world leader who will 
promise a false peace and security.  The one world people are 
planning further wars to implement this takeover in the new 
world order.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these central bankers and masons at 
the high levels are the one world people who are exhorting their 
puppet leaders to take My Name out of every public place.  This 
is the beginning of the persecution of My disciples, and they 
will use every means to bring about their control over you.  
They will use false hate crimes to imprison those who are doing 
any work against abortion or homosexual marriages.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, remember to do your novena for this 
new DVD and I will give you the strength and persistence to 
bring this about.  My people need to see the power in My Real 
Presence that will be needed to do battle against these evil 
ones.  Trust in My power of the Eucharist to give you holy 
priests in new vocations and allow them to lead My people and 
prepare them for the coming tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the battle of the evil ones against 
My chosen disciples is beginning to increase in intensity, and 
it is spreading all over the world.  Evil will have a brief 
reign, but I will protect My faithful at My refuges with My 
angels of protection.  While you are praying at My Eucharistic 



Adoration, the evil ones will have difficulty in pursuing their 
takeover of America.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to take some special 
time each night and pray a vigil of prayer to stop all of the 
wars going on in Iraq and Afghanistan, and pray in earnest that 
a war does not break out in Iran over nuclear weapons.  I can 
only try and emphasize to you how important this struggle is to 
stop these wars.  Offer up all of your Masses and Communions as 
well for this intention.  The rosary is your great weapon 
against Satan and the evil ones behind these wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you need to have your backpacks 
ready and full of your necessities as the time to go to your 
refuge is growing close.  Those, who have been directed to 
prepare interim and final refuges, have been told to have 
everything ready by this year.  You need to pray also for My 
help and call on My angels when you see the sign that it is time 
to go to the refuges.  Once My word is given, do not hesitate to 
leave your houses for My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the coming tribulation do not be 
fearful of the evil ones, but trust in My power that I will 
bring My victory over all of these evil ones.  With Me all 
things are possible, and I will perform miracles to protect you 
at My refuges in ways that you never thought were possible.  
Keep My peace in your soul and be confident that I will guard 
your souls and bodies from all harm with My angels.  Rejoice in 
this time that will soon give witness to My victory over Satan, 
the Antichrist, and all the other evil ones in this world.” 
 
Friday, June 27, 2008: (St. Cyril of Alexandria) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel you read how I cured 
the man with leprosy.  The act of even touching a leper was 
considered unthinkable, as lepers had to shout that they were 
‘unclean’ to anyone who approached them.  This disease in My 
time was incurable and contagious to touch someone.  As a man I 
was not only free of sin, but I was free of diseases as well.  
The cured man then had to show himself to the priest so he could 
be allowed back into the society when he had no more signs of 
leprosy.  In your day you need to go to the priest in Confession 
in order to be healed of your leprosy of sin in your souls.  
Then once you have received absolution, you could be declared 
clean again of your sins.  In both cases I am the Healer of 
diseases and of souls.  This is why many sought Me out for 
healing in My day, and sick people of today also pray to Me for 
healings of body and soul.  Repent of your sins and ask for My 
forgiveness, and you will be restored to proper spiritual 
health.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have alerted you to the battle 



against the evil one world people who get their marching orders 
from Satan, himself.  This is just one of these meetings of the 
one world people as they receive their demonic plans for war and 
takeover from the devil and his demons.  These are the same 
people planning your takeover by destroying your economy and 
your military.  They are forming the continental unions to give 
them over to the Antichrist when I allow his declaration.  These 
are the same leaders that I have shown you before that will be 
double-crossed by the Antichrist when he will replace them with 
even more evil men.  They will all be killed as the suicide 
payment for having their wealth and power.  These takeovers will 
take place and My faithful must find your protection with My 
angels at My refuges.  Rejoice once you see the Antichrist come 
into power, because you know that My victory is not far off.  
Pray that I will protect your souls from any temptations of 
these evil ones.” 
 
Saturday, June 28, 2008: (St. Irenaeus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are reading the Lamentations of 
the Israelites during the Babylonian Exile when My people had to 
suffer as a result of their sins of worshiping other gods and 
idols.  Now, America is also lamenting all of the damage due to 
the floods in the Midwest along the Mississippi River, and all 
the fires in California.  Your people also are worshiping other 
gods and idols in your sins of abortion, living together in 
fornication, and now in homosexual marriages.  How long do you 
think that I would tolerate your sins?  You are calling down My 
judgment against you, even as the Israelites had to suffer 
because of their sins.  America’s suffering is only beginning 
because you will see worse natural disasters and continued 
financial hardships.  Repent of your sins and change your sinful 
lifestyles if you want to be free from this punishment that you 
have called down on yourselves.”  
 
Sunday, June 29, 2008: (St. Peter & Paul) (Fr. Don McCarthy’s 
50th Anniversary of his Ordination) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Mass honors St. Peter and 
St. Paul who were major disciples that were instrumental in 
starting My Church.  St. Peter was the first pope in succession 
of popes, and St. Paul opened the Gentiles to receive the faith 
as well as the Jewish nation of Israel.  Down through the years 
these two men have inspired many to follow Me by their words in 
the Scripture.  This feast day is a tribute to all of My clergy 
who are hard at work evangelizing sinners and providing Mass and 
the sacraments to feed all of My faithful.  Fr. Donald McCarthy 
has a beautiful tribute for helping My flock in the fifty years 
of his service to Me and the Basilian Order.  He also has been a 



great help in carrying out your mission as your spiritual 
director.  You heard of the many years of service in his 
teaching and helping the people in the parishes that he 
assisted.  All of My priests need to follow his example, and My 
faithful need to be thankful for all the priests that serve you 
every day.  Pray for My priests that they remain faithful to 
their vocation, and call on My angels to protect them from the 
temptations of the evil ones.” 
 
Monday, June 30, 2008: (Pat Miller’s funeral Mass) 
 Pat said: “I want to tell Myles and my children how much I 
love them and thank them for all of the many years of caring for 
Me.  As you can see in the vision, I am with Jesus, the angels, 
and all of my Right to Life friends.  Thank you for sharing many 
years at your prayer group meetings.  I will be watching over 
all of my family, so call on me as I am constantly praying for 
you.  When I was alive, I still wanted to care for people, even 
beyond my infirmities.  Thank all of you for coming to my wake 
and funeral.  God will reward you for all of your kindnesses to 
me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your churches are showing 
the effects of modernism in shedding many of your traditions and 
ornate looking churches.  By removing the statues, and placing 
My tabernacle outside of the main church in a back room, you are 
seeing less reverence for My Blessed Sacrament.  The most 
targeted attacks of the devil are focused on removal of My 
Blessed Sacrament and reverence for My Real Presence. This is 
why they hide My tabernacle from the people, and encourage you 
to stand at the Consecration and receive Holy Communion in the 
hand while standing.  If you truly believe that My Body and 
Blood  are present in My consecrated Hosts, then you would 
genuflect in front of Me and receive Me on the tongue with 
bowing or kneeling to show your reverence for My Real Presence.  
Educating the people about Adoration is why I want you to pray 
and work on another DVD so My people can understand the teaching 
of My Body and Blood that is present under the appearances of 
bread and wine.  Pray that My faithful will come to know and 
understand the transubstantiation that goes on at the Mass 
during the Consecration.”  
 


